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Fritz Othenheimer 
 
01:30 
Fritz explains his long lineage of German ancestors.  Many of his 
family members served Germany in World War I, including his father 
who served in the trenches. 
 
03:25 
Fritz lived in Constance, Germany, a small town on the Swiss 
border.  His parents owned a small menswear store.  He lived a 
modest but comfortable life. 
 
04:20 
Being Jewish did not seem to be of much importance to him. However, 
in 1933, when he was seven, Hitler came to power and started a 
propaganda campaign against the Jews, blaming them for German 
economic problems and defeat in World War I. 
 
05:50 
Fritz remembers some of the laws passed to make life difficult for 
the Jews.  He was not allowed to go to the movies, sports events, 
or even sit on park benches.  His father had to sell his store 
because people were afraid to buy from a Jewish shopkeeper. 
 
07:00 
Fritz recalls when Hitler took over Austria in 1938 without 
Austrian resistance.  Right after Austria fell, a Jewish 
family from Austria came to his apartment in Constance.  The 
family has come to Constance hoping to escape to 
Switzerland. 
 
09:40 
He and his family helped the Austrians across a small creek that 
formed the border with Switzerland.  Soon the family had told their 
friends and relatives to escape through Constance.  Larger numbers 
of people came and stayed in his apartment overnight, so as not to 
be too suspicious to the police.  All of the overnight guests had 
to be registered with the local police. 
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Usually, the next morning he and his sister would take the people 
across the border, because as children they would be less 
suspicious. 
 
11:25 
Occasionally a policeman would come to his home to make sure that 
all the guests were registered.  One day a plain clothed lieutenant 
of the criminal department made the check.  It turned out that he 
was an old friend of Fritz's father from World War I.  The 
Lieutenant said that the police knew why the people were in 
Constance, and offered to help take the people across the border. 
His father would have to pay ten marks per person, which even then 
was a small amount, not enough to be seen as a bribe. 
 
13:00 
The next morning taxis arrived at his house and took the people 
across the border.  It turns out that the ten marks were for cab 
fare and nothing went to the police.  This continued until 
Switzerland closed the border.  Fritz believes that this is a good 
example of a German who risked his life on behalf of those being 
persecuted. 
 
15:13 
On Kristallnacht, Fritz remembers all of the synagogues were blown 
up and the Jewish men were taken to concentration camps.  His 
father was arrested and taken to Dachau, a prison camp.  His father 
was released a month later. 
 
17:25 
Luckily, his relatives had applied for his emigration to the United 
States and their number came up.  He and his family left Germany in 
May, 1939. 
 
Albert Lewin 
 
19:05 
Albert was born in Berlin in 1925. In 1941, when he was sixteen 
years old, the Germans closed his private school and he was sent to 
a forced labor camp in Berlin. 
 
19:38 
When he was eighteen, the camp was eliminated and he was sent to 
Auschwitz.  He had no idea what Auschwitz meant coming from Berlin. 
He was told it was a forced labor camp and he would be reunited 
with his family. 
 
21:05 
 
When he arrived at Auschwitz, Dr. Mengele was at the gate to decide 
who went to the right and left.  Albert recalls that Birkenau was 
to the right, where the people were immediately gassed and burned. 
When he arrived at the gate he did not know about Birkenau but he 
remembers the smell. 
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21:40 
Albert worked as a mechanic in the tailor shop that repaired German 
uniforms.  He had a number and a triangle tattooed on his left arm. 
Everyone received a number, but the triangle meant that he was a 
Jew.  There were also triangles on the prisoner's uniforms.  He 
found out that green triangles were for criminals, black triangles 
were for clergymen and gypsies, pink triangles for homosexuals, and 
red for political untrustworthy, who were treated the best. 
 
23:50 
He found out later that twenty-six of his relatives were killed in 
1943, including his grandparents, parents, and brothers. 
 
24:11 
Albert describes the harsh conditions at Auschwitz.  He believes he 
was lucky to have a good job as a tailor. 
 
25:50 
In summer of 1943 he was transferred to Warsaw.  He received 
another good job as a runner at the German government headquarters 
because he spoke German.  In the mornings he also pulled the gold 
teeth from the prisoners who had died the night before.  He even 
stole a few by hiding them under the lid of the sewer.  He traded 
the gold for food and was able to keep his weight up. 
 
26:43 
One day a Jew told him that he could save the camp.  The Russians 
had been bombarding the night before unaware that the camp existed. 
He said he could get to the underground to tell the Russians to 
stop.  Albert helped him escape.  He told the civilian with whom he 
traded that there would be a live prisoner among the pile of dead 
ones that the civilian was to carry out in his buggy.  A few days 
later the Russians quit bombarding the camp. 
 
27:38 
The Germans found out that Albert had helped someone escape. They 
tortured him by hanging him from his ears to make him talk.  He 
didn't talk and somehow managed to stay alive. 
 
27:58 
A year later the Russians advanced and he was transported to 
Dachau.  They walked for three days without shoes.  It was the 
roughest three days he spent of the 1,776 he was in the prison 
camp.  Only 220 people arrived from the 2,000 that had left. Dachau 
was just a transit camp for Albert. 
 
29:37 
He was then transported to M hldorf, where he was a (Some type of 
aid for a German Captain). He was able to get the Captain's cook to 
make him a tray of food for several weeks. When the captain found 
out he gave Albert twenty-five lashings, but Albert still feels the 
food was worth it because he kept his weight up. 
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31:03 
In May of 1945 when he was twenty, he escaped from a transport 
train that was bombed by German planes.  He stayed at a farmer's 
house for two or three days. Then the Americans came.  He will 
never forget the Captain from Columbus, Ohio, who liberated him. 
 
32:45 
He spent a few weeks in a hospital.  In 1947 he came to the United 
States. 
 
Questions and Answers 
 
34:11 
Albert says that he did not talk about his experiences when he 
first came to the United States because he did not think that 
people would believe him.  He started talking about twelve years 
ago when the first movie came out about the Holocaust. 
 
35:25 
Fritz explains that he did not cross the border to Switzerland 
because he and his family did not want to be sent to Swiss labor 
camps.  He says they took a calculated risk to wait to go to the 
United States.  He did not realize how big the risk was because at 
that time gas chambers were inconceivable. 
 
37:03 
Fritz did not find out about the gas chambers until he was an 
American soldier and he was sweeping across Germany at the end of 
the war when the camps were being liberated. 
 
39:14 
Albert reads a note he wrote about Kristallnacht.  His father 
learned that his synagogue was being burned.  His father saw the 
German soldiers burning the holy scriptures. Later the Germans 
ransacked his house and dragged his father out. 

�.END.  
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